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The Annual General Meeting of the Lewes Archaeological Group will be held in the Lecture Room, Lewes Town Hall (Fisher St entrance), from about 9pm on Friday 27 April 2007, following the lecture by Greg Chuter. Any nominations for Officers and/or Committee members should be send to the Hon. Secretary, LAG, to reach her seven days prior to the meeting, with an intimation that the nominee is prepared to stand for election. Nominations should be sent to Fiona Marsden, Hon. Secretary, 13 Lansdown Place, Lewes, East Sussex, BN7 2JT, tel: 01273 473946.

The present Officers and Committee are:


 
Chairman




Alan Stevens

Vice Chairman & Acting Hon. Secretary

Fiona Marsden

Hon. Treasurer




Brian Phillips 

Committee
Christine Gray, Anne Locke, Pat Stevens, Alex Sutherland (co-opted)

All of the above except Alan Stevens are willing to stand for election or re-election. Alan wishes to step down as Chairman but is willing to continue as a member of the Committee. Anne Locke is prepared to stand as Chairman. Colin Child has been co-opted as the Independent Examiner of Accounts




AGENDA

1. Apologies for absence

2. To approve the Minutes of the AGM held on 21 April 2006 (overleaf)

3. To receive the accounts and the Hon. Treasurer’s Report

4. To receive the Chairman’s Report

5. To elect the Officers of the Group: Chairman, Vice Chairman, Hon. Secretary, Hon. Treasurer.

6. To elect up to nine Committee members

7. To appoint a person to carry out an Independent Examination of the Group’s Accounts, or failing such an appointment to authorise the Committee to make such an appointment

8. Any other business, proper to an Annual General Meeting

LEWES ARCHAEOLOGICAL GROUP

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

Held on 21st April 2006, from 9:00pm at The Lecture Room, Town Hall, Lewes.

Those present: A.Stevens (Chairman), G. Blaker, P.Broome, C.Child, L.Lamont, A.Locke (Ctte member), F.Marsden (Vice Chairman & acting Hon. Secretary), F.Millwood, E. Newton-Price, W.Parker, B. Phillips (Hon. Treasurer), L Stevens, P.Stevens (Ctte member), J&J.Vokins.

Apologies for absence had been received from A. Fennemore, D.Gregory (Hon Treasurer) and J. Petrie.

1. The minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 1st April 2005 were approved. 

2. Annual Accounts and Hon. Treasurer’s Report. These had been circulated. Brian Phillips, the Co-opted Hon. Treasurer, presented the accounts prepared by David Gregory who had kindly agreed to continue acting as Hon. Treasurer up to the AGM. The figures that suggested quite a fall in the Group’s reserves were misleading since they included payments for both 2004 and 2005 in three areas – hire of Hall, insurance and SAS affiliation. In reality the Group had broken even, with a small profit, and there was a healthy balance of nearly £1300. Lawrence Stevens praised the level of detail given and proposed the adoption of the accounts. Pat Stevens seconded and the accounts were approved. David Gregory was thanked for all his good work as Treasurer over the past three years.

3. Chairman’s Report: This had been circulated in the March 2005 newsletter. On the proposal of Anne Locke seconded by William Parker, the report was accepted.

4. Election of Officers and Committee: On the proposal of William Parker, seconded by Linda Lamont, the following were elected: Chairman – Alan Stevens, Vice Chairman and acting Hon Secretary – Fiona Marsden, Committee Members - Christine Gray, Anne Locke, and Pat Stevens. On the proposal of the Chairman, Brian Phillips was elected as Hon Treasurer.

5. Appointment of Independent Examiner of the Group’s Accounts: Colin Child, who had accepted co-option during the year, was thanked for his work on this year’s accounts and reappointed on the proposal of Lawrence Stevens seconded by Pat Stevens.
6. Other Business: Linda Lamont expressed appreciation of the excellent lecture reports now published in the Newsletter. She often had other commitments on Friday evenings. The Chairman explained that Speakers often came from some distance away and had to stay overnight which was only possible at weekends. Possibly when local speakers were involved we could experiment with holding meetings on other weekdays. Speakers were beginning to come forward for another Members Forum. Colin Atherton, who was responsible for the projectors in the School of Biology at the University of Sussex, had kindly agreed to look after and operate the Group’s projector/s.

Chairman’s Report 2006-2007

In archaeology, it seems there is little for us to report. A great deal of ‘dirt archaeology’ is taking place in Lewes town and the district, but it is undertaken by our professional colleagues and by our good neighbours the Mid-Sussex Field Archaeology team, the Sussex Archaeological Society and Brighton and Hove Archaeological Society’s field unit: many Lewesians take part in their digs and surveys (see back page for fieldwork opportunities this spring/summer).

The Town Council have now provided one better than the stairlift promised: a vertical lift which will take a wheelchair to the Town Hall Lecture Room. Thanks are due to our members who have been pressing for what is now a legal requirement.

Our meeting in February had to be held in the Council Chamber. This would be a far more comfortable venue, not least for its excellent acoustic, but to hire it would cost 235% of the lecture room’s hire. Progress has been made towards applying for a grant towards purchase of a PowerPoint projector, rapidly becoming a necessity.

I now propose to thank people in alphabetical order of given names:

Alex Sutherland has kindly taken on the task of corresponding with speakers. I wish her well in this. Anne Locke continues to edit, and write lecture reports in, this newsletter. She is also one of our practical archaeologists, being the watching brief coordinator. This is a task for which our group is well suited, and it is essential in the context of a town listed in the Burghal Hidage. Anne also keeps our membership records up to date. Brian Phillips has proved to be a most effective treasurer. So was his predecessor, David Gregory, but Brian is able to be present at meetings, to advise us and to handle our funds.

Christine Gray continues to be our generous host at committee meetings.

Colin Atherton is providing us with the excellent technical advice on projectors and photography which he had previously been giving me for 38 years. Colin Child has proved to be very helpful to the treasurer and to myself as the independent examiner of accounts. Fiona Marsden, vice-chairman, has continued most effectively as acting secretary. She is a constant source of excellent advice to us. Grace Blaker can be seen at the entrance desk, trying to guess whether people are eligible for concessions. Perhaps we should simplify matters for her! Lee and Mick, the Town Hall keepers, go well beyond their formal duties in being most helpful to us in laying out the room, and in lifting the heavy machinery I am no longer able to manage. Pat Stevens continues to offer us cheerful advice in committee, and she, Alex, Anne, Fiona and Christine continue to prepare our refreshments.

Our speakers have been listed, and their lectures reported, in the newsletter. The only hitch was the speaker unable, after 40 minutes fiddling, to get his own Powerpoint projector to work. This is a common problem, and we felt sympathy for his evident embarrassment. Lectures are now finalised until April 2008: there should be no further clashes of date with other organisations. In future lecture organisation will be more of a cooperative effort, so we will welcome suggestions of speakers you would like us to hear. Chris Stringer was proposed by a member, and Christine Gray has proposed another, which I welcome. I wish my successors well.

Alan Stevens, Chairman

26 Lorna Road, Hove, Brighton BN3 3EN

01273 735960

* including where possible contact details – telephone numbers and email addresses.


Treasurer’s Report 2006-2007

It has taken a while to get familiar with all aspects of our strong financial position, established by my helpful predecessors. Our bank balance stays safely above £1000, while meeting attendances and speakers’ payments vary greatly. I have tried to ease the drill of entering our meetings for both members and helpers, while keeping track of the money for auditing. We aspire to buy a PowerPoint projector to upgrade presentations at meetings, likely to be a significant forthcoming expenditure.

Lewes Town Council greatly supports our work through a grant each year to fund the rent for our store of finds and materials.

We are not a registered charity. That status might assist grant-seeking if we were highly active in archaeological fieldwork. But procedures are strict, such as time limits on the year’s income and expenditure, with directives for bodies offering too-generous benefits for members for low subscriptions. In return for Gift Aid refunds of income tax, the unpaid burden on Treasurers rises. Any volunteers?

Brian Phillips

LAG PowerPoint appeal

Professional archaeologists and historians, who give generously of their time to speak at our Winter Lectures, are increasingly reliant on PowerPoint facilities. This is particularly true of the younger generation, who moved straight to the new technology, and have no reserve of slides to fall back on. Our lack of these facilities has begun to draw criticism from potential speakers and has led to one or two one or two embarrassing misunderstandings at lectures. The Committee has therefore decided to raise the necessary funds to purchase an Eiki LC-XB28 projector and preferably a laptop. A reflective screen will also be needed since PowerPoint gives a duller image than traditional projectors. The target figure is:

£ 1750

A £100 legacy from the late Ron Lloyd (see below) has started the ball rolling and £40 has so far been donated by those attending lectures. In June we shall put in an application to the Lewes Town Council’s Small Grants Scheme. This can provide sums of up to £2000, but our chances of securing a grant will be much improved if we can demonstrate commitment and public support. by raising a decent sum ourselves. Ideally we hope to have purchased the PowerPoint and other equipment by the start of the new lecture season this coming autumn. If not we will probably continue to build up a purchase fund by means of a dedicated surcharge at lectures. Any donations are welcome, either directly to the Hon. Treasurer (at 51 Manor Way, Church Coombe, Uckfield, TN22 1DG), or in the donations box at meetings.

Ron Lloyd
Ron, who died last year, was a very active member of LAG in the 1970s and 80s. He would arrive on his motorbike from Rottingdean to take part in many fieldwork projects with Ted O’Shea and Mike Allen, and was a familiar figure on the Brighton By-Pass survey. He was also a valued member of the Committee for many years – a quiet and supportive presence during turbulent times when some very strong characters jostled for position and their own bands of fieldwork followers. In recent years Ron found it more difficult to get to meetings but it was good to see him again at the 2003 EGM when, true to form, he came out of retirement to help LAG through a difficult patch. He would be pleased to see his legacy used to help with the lecture series, which he always enjoyed.

Fiona Marsden

Watching Brief programme

LAG is one of the voluntary groups which undertakes observation and recording of any archaeological remains on certain small developments (such as property extensions) for the County Council. The most interesting site this year was an extension behind 21 Keere St, an early 18th century double-fronted house. A map of 1879 shows a number of outbuildings and small structures against the northern wall of the yard which now forms its garden.
 

The builders rapidly discovered a well under the concreted surface in the north-east corner of the site, very close to the present down pipe from the roof gutters. The top course was of mortared knapped flints and 16 courses of chalk blocks were visible to a depth of 2.10m, below which the well had been filled with builders' rubble dating from the previous rear extension work (mid-20th century). Six gaps between the chalk blocks measuring approximately 15cm by 20cm were visible at depths of between 75cm and 190cm from the surface. As the well was so close to the present downpipe, it seems possible that the well could have been used to collect rainwater, and that the gaps might have served as overflows. 
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Well exposed by building work behind 21 Keere Street, Lewes, September 2006
Parts of two large pits were also exposed, the largest going under the house and apparently cut by the well, with no finds, and the other containing clay pipe fragments (including one with a letter ‘T’ on the foot), animal bone fragments, a bone gaming counter(?) marked on both sides with an 'X' and a sherd of medieval pottery.
If you are interested in helping with Watching Briefs please do get in touch. 

 

Anne Locke

73 Paddock Lane, Lewes, BN7 1TW

01273 475381; anne@timlocke.co.uk 

Ashcombe Mill

Last autumn LAG members were involved in field-walking on the site of Ashcombe Mill, near Kingston. Fiona Marsden, who is researching the Phoenix ironworks in Lewes, was prompted to look into the historical background.
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Ashcombe Mill was once a striking landmark for travellers approaching Lewes along the Brighton road. The white post mill, fitted with six sails rather than the traditional four, and affectionately known as Old Six-Sweeps, perched up on the skyline, on Kingston ridge, alongside Juggs Lane. If still standing, it would today enliven the backdrop to the roundabout linking Lewes to the by-pass on the western side of the town. This may yet happen, since there are plans to rebuild the mill as an environmentally friendly, wind-powered house, should planning permission be granted. Prior to this, the excavation by Chris Butler and the Mid-Sussex Field Archaeology Team successfully revealed the foundations of the mill, but there remained some serious flaws in the mill’s supposed history.

On 28 March 1916 it collapsed in a blizzard, overwhelmed by heavy snow and gusting winds. Seventeen days later, on 14 April, H. Gurney-Wilson, a Hove antiquarian with a particular interest in the mills that were rapidly disappearing from the Sussex landscape, visited the site and found men and carts clearing away the debris. A workman told him that the date 1832 had been found on one of the main timbers. Also interested in the fallen mill was John Henry Every, third in a dynasty of four John Everys who owned the substantial Phoenix Ironworks in Lewes. He removed the unique triple canister mill-shaft to the private museum, mainly of Sussex ironwork, that he had set up on the Phoenix premises. Two decades, or more, after the fall of the mill, H.E.S. Simmons, another historian of Britain’s vanishing mills, carried out detailed research. He was in contact with J.H. Every and his notes show that he knew of the 1832 date, but he left it out of his published account as though he was aware of some anomaly. 1832 had in fact been the year in which Every’s grandfather first came to Lewes. He is credited with working with Samuel Medhurst, an innovative Lewes millwright, in pioneering the use of cast-iron mill-shafts instead of the traditional wooden ones, and Every believed the unique Ashcombe mill-shaft was made by his grandfather at the Phoenix Ironworks. However the first John Every’s vicissitudes on his arrival in Lewes make this an unlikely collaboration in 1832, and his enterprise was not known as the Phoenix Ironworks at that date.

Significantly the dated timber had disappeared by the time an expert visited the site in 1916, and it is quite possible that whatever marks it carried had been interpreted as 1832 out of wishful thinking and the workmen’s’ desire to please the wealthy Every. They may even have been his employees, since able-bodied men and horses were in short supply, even in farming communities, as World War I intensified. In contrast the Phoenix Ironworks, now involved in munitions manufacture, was still well equipped, and salvaging iron was recognisably war work.

1832 was, nevertheless, accepted as the date of the mill’s construction by later writers, until Martin Brunnarius tracked down a manuscript notebook written by Jesse Pumphrey, who had helped build a mill on the site in 1827-8. Brunnarius accepts this as the six-sweep mill, although the extracts he quotes do not make this explicit. (There is some documentary evidence to suggest that a mill may have already stood on the site for some years). In 1841 Pumphrey carried out repairs to the mill and in 1848 he was himself working briefly at the Phoenix Ironworks. It seems more likely that the Everys became involved in creating or replacing a mill-shaft for Ashcombe mill during the 1840s.

Another oddity in the supposed history of the mill is Simmon’s belief that the Sussex Archaeological Society had accepted ownership, and repaired it in about 1912. However there is no mention of Ashcombe Mill in the S.A.S. minutes and financial accounts for 1912 and flanking years. At the time the Society was struggling to pay off the mortgage on Barbican House, its new headquarters and museum, and soliciting donations to that end. There was no money to spare for decaying windmills, and the mill’s fall goes unremarked in 1916.

A clue to the discrepancy may lie in a sub-committee of the Society’s Council that was formed in 1911, with the cumbersome, self-explanatory title of the “Committee for the protection of lesser features of archaeological interest and beauty throughout the county”. Cottages, wayside trees, old paths, old stone walls and uninterrupted views of the country are mentioned as objects of concern, and presumably a picturesque windmill with unusual features fell within this remit. In 1912 the Committee issued a leaflet to all “County, Rural and District Councils, various Corporations and Rural Deans and others in Sussex” drawing attention to its concerns.

A long-standing member of Lewes Corporation, who managed to combine an enthusiasm for modernity with a keen interest in preserving the town’s historic character, was J.H.Every. He was also a member of the Sussex Archaeological Society, and had an interest in windmills, presumably through his family’s long association with the Medhursts. J. H. Every was also a prolific donor to a multiplicity of causes, but he preferred to give discreetly, unless there was a public point to be made. 

Conceivably a donation from J.H.Every, channelled through the Sussex Archaeological Society, had enabled the mill to be made safe in 1912, although photographs are said to have shown it in a sorry state in 1914. Since the Society’s own money was not involved, such a transaction may not have needed to feature in the Society’s simple form of published accounts, and the terse minutes characteristic of the time.

After the war J.H.Every served as a Council member of the Sussex Archaeological Society for fourteen years and when ill health prompted his resignation in 1936, he was appointed a Vice President. In that year he presented Bull House to the Society, having restored the property during the 1920s. Another Lewes restoration project he undertook was the Round House, which incorporated the stub of the old Town Mill in Pipe Passage. Possibly we see in Ashcombe Mill Every’s first intended project of this kind, had the war and the blizzard not intervened.

J.H.Every died in October 1941 and Simmons’ account of Ashcombe Mill appeared, by accident or design, a few weeks later in the monthly Sussex County Magazine for November of that year. Under J.H.Every’s will the Sussex Archaeological Society inherited the contents of his excellent private museum and, if they were misquoted in Simmons’ article as having owned Ashcombe Mill at the time of its collapse, there was now another war on, involving a much more serious loss of historic and other buildings.

Immediately after the war the Society’s centenary, in 1946, provided the opportunity for a discreet correction. The Sussex Archaeological Collections for that year was entirely devoted to Society history, including an account of how and why it had acquired its many properties. There is no mention of Ashcombe Mill but there does not need to be since its acquisition in 1912 would have been contrary to the policies of the time.

Fiona Marsden

British Archaeological Awards: celebrating the best in British Archaeology 

Members may wish to know that our member Dr Michael Allen, with his wife Dr Julie Gardiner, was awarded the biannual British Archaeology Keith Mulkelroy Award for the Mary Rose volume Before the Mast: life and death aboard the Mary Rose (2005) which they edited. It is awarded for the best published work on British maritime archaeology which reflects the pioneering ideas and scholarly aspirations of the late Keith Mukelroy, and it was described as ‘an amazing achievement’.

The publication of the Mary Rose has been undertaken by Wessex Archaeology on behalf of the Mary Rose Trust and led by Julie Gardiner since 2000. Five volumes will publish the excavation, artefacts and conservation of the Mary Rose some 20 years after she was raised from the seabed.

This is an unusual departure for Mike, whom we more commonly see as a prehistorian and writing about Beaker sites (including our own at Ashcombe Bottom), snails and environmental archaeology from Stonehenge, Langstone Harbour and the English chalklands – see opposite page.

Editor’s note: it’s very good to see that this issue has contributions from more different members. If you have something to report, or would be able to write up a talk that you have a particular interest in, please let me know!

 

 

Anne

Digging for prehistory and streams in Eastbourne

Mike Allen writes about more of his early work with the Group, this time alongside Lawrence Stevens in Eastbourne.
Did you know that fifteen members of LAG devoted over 120 man days in a single season to excavations in Eastbourne? That constituted over a third of the all the excavation man power. So what was all that about? Well – it was a long time ago – over ‘a quarter of a century’ and the project director Lawrence Stevens is at no pains to remind me! Those of you who have years of LAG Newsletters will find short reports in LAG News 52 (July 1980) and 53 (Sept 1980).

When I was a schoolboy at Lewes Priory School (as it was then) and studying for my A levels – well actually sitting the exams – Lawrence Stevens invited me to supervise an excavation in the centre of Old Town, Eastbourne. Unlike the excavations of urban medieval Eastbourne that when was conducting at the time, this was of a large and open space left by demolition of the Star Brewery and surrounding buildings and house almost a decade previously. Here there was an opportunity to look at prehistoric hillwash in urban Eastbourne, and section the course of the stream that gave Eastbourne its name; two new areas of research for Eastbourne. In 1980 Tescos had announced their intention to build a superstore on the derelict plot. There was only the summer in which to conduct any archaeological investigation; a task that would take more than just weekends, and one which Lawrence couldn’t devote himself to full-time to whilst running his own business (and excavations). So as a fresh faced, eager and enthusiastic (and possibly gullible) archaeologist I was ensconced as the site supervisor – to conduct excavations over the ensuing 9 weeks with over 90 volunteers – during which time I could forget about any A level results that might be coming my way. LAG were not digging that summer so a number of us decamped to Eastbourne.

Why am I writing all this now when the excavation was years ago? Well although the soils and sediments were analysed for an undergraduate dissertation (1983) and copies lodged the Barbican House library, and interim report drafted in 1981 – the analysis and report has only just been completed. An account will be published early in 2007 by the Eastbourne Natural History and Archaeological Society, and the full report submitted to Sussex Archaeological Collections.

In 1980 we left site having excavated an 83m long trench (which was flooded twice), and had found and measured the individual location of 10,000 artefacts dating from the Bronze Age to post-medieval periods. We had found prehistoric colluvium on the slope, darker possibly alluvial deposits on the floodplain and a possible the medieval or Saxon Bourne stream, and preliminary analysis of soils sediment, and artefact distributions tended to confirm that. However – re-examination of the information, analysis of land snails and soil micromorphology, and find distributions has teased out new, exciting and thought provoking information.

The colluvium is an Iron Age lynchet as we had thought, and indicates that prehistoric field systems extended from the downland right down into the Bourne valley. The field boundary continued until the medieval period when it probably became hedged (land snail evidence). A concentration of Iron Age pottery at the face of the lynchet in a buried soil, and a number of charred cereal grains suggest we had found an Iron Age settlement in the Bourne Valley; the first farmstead in Eastbourne. 

On the floodplain most of the ancient deposits had been cut away by post medieval and Victorian cellar and footings. Recent analysis has shown the deposits we thought might be alluvial in the floodplain are not! The are prehistoric colluvial deposits that have subsequently been mixed and turned over as medieval gardens, allotments of small fields. Their dark colour is due to this activity and not flooding; in fact there is no evidence of flooding or damp grassland or even of water nearby, despite the fact that the Bourne is mapped in 1838 as a ponded pool in the valley only meters from our trench! So here we have evidence of prehistoric fields extending down the streams edge, and of a medieval open dry ‘floodplain’. 

And finally, the Bourne Stream itself; its course has been mapped and charted and our trench sliced through the floor of the valley. A ‘channel’ about 1.3m wide and 0.3m deep contained a dump of limpets, mussels, winkles and some oysters with Saxon and medieval pottery. Was this the Bourne Stream? In 1980 we had thought so – but now I’m not so sure. For a stream feeding two millponds and powering two water mills it seems a bit small. But the microscopic snails contain not a single species that live in running water, nor in pools of water, nor in wet areas, nor even in damp grassland – there is no evidence of running water or flooding. So perhaps this is just a ditch with a midden of Saxon and medieval rubbish. A conundrum. We don’t seem to have found the Bourne Stream after all – but for further information see the Account of the Bourne Valley Excavation (details below*), and the full report is with the editor of the Sussex Archaeological Collections (due after SAC 145).

Michael J. Allen

*Stevens, L. and Allen, M.J. An account of the Bourne Valley Excavation, star Brewery Suite, Eastbourne. Eastbourne Natural history & Archaeological Society £3 + P&P available from Robin Reffell, Cliffe Corner, Cliff Road, Eastbourne, BN20 7RU; 01232 648226

Millennia of Uckfield

Brian Phillips’ report of his talk to LAG about his home town at the Members’ Forum in February 
Uckfield is rarely to the fore in Sussex archaeology and history. Lewes, Hastings, Rye, the resorts and fine villages like Alfriston get attention. What does a study elsewhere offer, what evidence is there and how has it been handled?

Uckfield has a reputation of lacking a past or indeed significance. Samuel Johnson’s friend Fanny Burney passed through noting nothing of interest except a banal epitaph verse, echoed by subsequent antiquarians and guide books. Certainly Uckfield grew rapidly from its railway connection and continues to do so. It shares in the hoary saga of the impenetrable Weald, again repeated in popular comment.

Pollen analysis of the upper Ouse basin at Sharpsbridge, near Newick, by Drs Scaife and Burrin has shown considerable vegetation change through cereal cultivation even by the Neolithic in the district. Dr Martin Hemingway’s excavation near sandstone outcrops west of Uckfield between two streams yielded over ten thousand flint artefacts of the Mesolithic. The Roman London-Lewes road cut through Maresfield and Shortbridge, while a first-century corn-drying kiln, dated by French pottery comparisons, was revealed during housebuilding. This rare trace of Romano-British agriculture in the Weald lay on the route between the original Uckfield and Buxted churches, near the Uckfield-Buxted watershed boundary and the ancient woodland edge.

Uckfield has outgrown adjoining places thanks to communications such as the long ridge to Rye and its closeness to different regions, facilitating contacts. Its continuous history emerges from the vast manor of South Malling, of 9th century or earlier origin. Clustered by the church and crossroads above the floodplain, it gained a market in 1220 and a few poor burgesses by the 1285 custumal, but both characteristics soon disappeared. A quarter of householders then were female, and free and unfree tenants and land intermingled.

Uckfield was for centuries a mere chapelry within Buxted parish, but in practice was often independent. Buxted’s memorial centre was Greenhurst, further north, while the village migrated a third way in the 19th century. Uckfield developed central functions in medieval and early modern times: a prison, manorial court meetings, inquests, militia musters, petty sessions, alehouses and an inn. Later is was the base for the Chief Constable and the Poor Law Union.

Dr Colin Brent calculated Uckfield to be the densest populated rural parish in 17th-century eastern Sussex, suggesting an urban role then. Detailed manorial surveys provide rich material for economic and social analysis, perhaps the key to explaining the mix of development and unsophisticated culture entertainingly portrayed in Black’s Guide of 1861.

Brian Phillips

The Codex Spirensis: bureaucrats and boffins in the Later Roman Empire – Mark Hassall FSA

Mark Hassall’s entertaining talk promised to reveal surprising things about motive power in ships and indeed it did – a design for an oxen-powered paddle boat which might just have worked. All this, and more, is found in the Codex Spirensis – the book of ( the town of) of Speier – in the cathedral library there. It consists of 13 texts in two books dating from the 4th–early 5th centuries, probably collated around 800AD under Charlemagne. Four copies survive, one in the Bodleian Library: the illustrations, copied at a later date, show artefacts that would not have been known at the time of writing.

The ‘boffins’ feature in one of the texts, De Rebus Bellicis (‘The things of war’), an anonymous book about military inventions and proposals for reform ranging from a new coinage to restore currency stability to early retirement for military and civil officials so that they could become useful farmers.

The inventions include a bridge resting on inflatable animal skins, a kind of spiked shelter or tank in which soldiers could advance, a chariot with retractable sides on the wheels and an automatic whip for horses so as to leave the warrior’s hands free. 

The tone of the book is very much ‘what’s wrong with the Roman Empire today’ and you can almost imagine a disgruntled former military commander penning it in his retirement.

Anne Locke

The archaeology of the West Sussex Coastal Plain – John Mills, County Archaeologist for West Sussex

Our first talk of the season drew on John’s enormously wide knowledge of the West Sussex area, gathered over his 14 years with the County Council. He summarised a selection of sites which capture what’s most distinctive about his patch.

First of all there are the coastal terraces running down to the sea, which stretch west from Black Rock at Brighton. Erosion by the sea has revealed archaeological layers which are buried ten metres or more further inland. At The Priories, Worthing, a sewer trench revealed intact layers of shelly deposits from around 200,000BC.

Then there is the dense brickearth of the coastal plain, which as immensely hard for the archaeologist to dig and to see features in. Yet recent work in a caravan park near Climping found a middle Bronze Age cremations.

Sites outside known areas of archaeological interest can also bring surprises. Redevelopment of some 1930s houses just outside Worthing found a small, undisturbed Roman cremation cemetery with urns and Samian bowls just about a foot below the surface.

Ecclesiastical remains are also of huge interest, with traces of monastic buildings incorporated into secular buildings such as farms. For example Pynham (or Calceto) Priory, near Arundel Station, and Tortington Priory between Arundel and Littlehampton both have substantial Augustinian remains dating from the 12th century. At Tortington the outside of a barn was once the inside of a church. As County Archaeologist John had to deal with its eccentric owner in the late 1990s, who installed his own statuary and moat, and constructed a vault ‘so that he wouldn’t have to be buried anywhere near a Planning Officer’.

In Chichester Cathedral, graffiti in the Lady Chapel has been found showing figures with mitres and medieval caps and early music notation. It may be medieval, associated with the 1273 date of moving the body of St Richard to the Lady Chapel, or it may be the whim of a later antiquarian.

Black Patch flint mines, near Worthing, received recent attention from Time Team, re-visiting John Pull’s earlier excavations. What Pull interpreted as ‘pit dwellings’ appear to be tree-throw pits, but geophysics did identify a circular feature as a barrow.

All this was only a taster of the West Sussex discoveries, many of which are now available to the public in the form of a professionally-scanned volume of around 1,000 small reports, Archaeological Reports from West Sussex 1985-2004. Copies are currently in the West Sussex Record Office and larger libraries.

Euesperides, the first Benghazi – talk by Paul Bennett, FSA, Director of the Canterbury Archaeological Trust

Our October talk covered the city of Euesperides, the last city to be founded by the ancient Greeks, which stood on the site of a suburb of Libya’s present second city, Benghazi. While Libya is known for its superb Graeco-Roman sites such as Cyrene and Lepcis Magna, the site of Euesperides was discovered only in 1948 by an RAF helicopter pilot observing crop marks. With its location in a marshy, mosquito-ridden location used as a cemetery, tank dump and rubbish tip, it’s possibly a site ‘only a British archaeologist would be interested in’. Nevertheless it’s of huge interest because it is a purely Greek settlement, abandoned in about 250BC, and the preservation of the mud-brick buildings is so good that you can see the wear patterns from furniture in the beaten-earth floors. 

Paul Bennett has been directing a new project since 1999 to expand knowledge of the site and train Libyan archaeologists. Every object, even everyday items, is excavated and recorded in layers – this stratigraphic approach, using coin finds of the very controlled currency which changed with every ruler from about 320BC – means that layers can be dated to within 10-15 years: much more accurately than the layers found in Lewes.

The discoveries include: one of the earliest pebble mosaics in North Africa; some of the earliest opus signinum (a waterproof cement made of crushed tile and mortar, invented in Carthage); evidence for roofs made with layers of palm trees and seaweed, topped with glutinous mud from the nearby salt lagoon; sling stones inscribed with the equivalent of ‘take that’, and the shells of thousands of murex, the local shellfish used for making much-prized purple dye, and.

Nearby used to be the ‘Garden of the Hesperides’ described by Herodotus: natural sink holes in the karst limestone which would have been like oases of running water and greenery.

The end came suddenly: the city backed the wrong side in a mother-and-daughter conflict. The daughter, Berenice, won and had Euesperides destroyed, its wells filled up, and founded a new city named after her, 3km away on the coast.

Anne Locke

Fieldwork opportunities

Mid-Sussex Field Archaeology Team has opportunities for weekend volunteers at Barcombe Roman Villa (spring-autumn) and other local sites – including excavation, finds processing, field walking and resistivity surveys. Membership £8. Chris Butler, Rosedale, Berwick BN26 6TB, 

01323 871021, website www.msfat.com, 

email chris@reltub.fsbusiness.co.uk
Brighton and Hove Archaeological Society (BHAS) invite volunteers to join their field unit on weekend work in and around Brighton. No experience is necessary, as training will be given and tools can be supplied. Contact Norman Phippard 01273 671608 or John Funnell 01273 607127, john.funnell@brightonarch.org.uk, or see the BHAS website www.brightonarch.org.uk 
The Tidemills Project is a community project open to all, looking at both the historical background and on-site survey and recording of this important site, between Newhaven and Seaford, where substantial remains of the corn mill and workers’ village still survive. On the shingle are the remains of a First World War seaplane base and a 1930s outpost of the Chailey Heritage home for disabled children. Contact Luke Barber on 01273 405733 or email research@sussexpast.co.uk 

Courses

CCE courses in Archaeology

Sussex University’s Centre for Continuing Education offers a wide variety of short open courses and part- and full-time certificate, diploma and degree programmes in archaeology, history and landscape subjects at the University and other Sussex venues. Details from 01273 877888 or www.sussex.ac.uk/cce/archaeology
Lectures

University of Sussex Archaeological Society

Wed 18 April Dead men do tell tales: what we can learn from skeletal remains

Wed 16 May The archaeology of Mycenae 

Both at 8pm, University of Sussex, Lecture theatre A1, £3/£2 members.

Lewes Archaeological Group

Thanks to Alan Steven’s outstanding efforts and contacts, next season’s lectures have been already been arranged for Fridays:

28 Sept, 2 Nov and 16 Nov 2007.

18 Jan, 29 Feb, 28 March and 18 April 2008.

Details to follow in the September newsletter. 

The Committee are very pleased that Alan is willing to continue to help with the programme, despite stepping down as Chairman.

Your views please! Audience numbers for Friday evening talks are down over the last few years, both at LAG and at neighbouring societies. At the last AGM we said we would consider holding some lectures at times other than Friday evenings and we would welcome further views. So if you think there are too many lectures in Lewes, or would prefer to have them on say mid-week evenings or Saturday afternoons, or if you’d like other activities such as training in finds identification, archaeological and historical walks, site visits or social events, do let us know – ideally at or before the AGM on 27th April. Even better, do you have an idea for an event that you would like to lead/organise?

Next newsletter, September 2007

If you have any articles, listings, comments or fieldwork opportunities for the next issue, please send them to me by 15 July 2007.

Anne Locke, Editor

73 Paddock Lane

 01273 475381

Lewes
BN7 1TW
 anne@timlocke.co.uk 



Annual General Meeting





The AGM will be preceded by a lecture from 7.30pm on:





Excavations on Malling Down


Greg Chuter, Archaeological consultant to East Sussex County Council, 


will report on the discovery of headless skeletons buried above Lewes





 Admission (including tea/coffee) for LAG ordinary members is £2, £1 for concessions. 


Non-members are welcome at £3/£2 concessions.





Membership of LAG runs from 1 April 2007 and costs £4/£3 concessions


You can renew or join at the AGM, or send a cheque 


(payable to Lewes Archaeological Group) to:�Fiona Marsden, 13 Lansdown Place, Lewes, East Sussex, BN7 2JT (01273 473946).





20th century concrete layer





Gap between chalk blocks
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